
Minutes of the Meeting of Littleton Parish Council held on Monday 21 January 2013 at Chester Rugby Club, Hare Lane, Littleton.
PRESENT: Parish Councillor David Brodie (in the Chair) and Parish Councillors  Sarah Rao, Jonathan Bellis and John Martin
IN ATTENDANCE:   Mr K Collins, CW&C
13/01  APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE

Apologies for absence were received from Parish Councillors Hilary Davies and Bettie Gilliatt and PC Busby
13/02  MINUTES OF THE LAST MEETING
RESOLVED:  that the Minutes of the Meeting held on 3 December 2012 be 
                      confirmed as a correct record
13/03  MATTERS ARISING FROM THE MINUTES
1) Littleton Lane – Vans – Members continued to be concerned about obstruction and impaired visibility caused by the white vans parked adjacent to the bus stop.  Members were aware that such businesses were under enough pressure in the current climate but felt that the Parish Council could try to tactfully encourage them to park where they were less of a problem.  Accordingly it was decided that the Clerk would write a courteous letter from the Parish Council on this basis.
2)  Japanese Knotweed – concern was expressed about evidence of this highly invasive plant on the margin of a field adjacent to the A51.  It was agreed that the owner of the field be contacted to see what he was doing to eradicate it.  It was also suggested that CW&C be contacted to see what action the Parish Council should be taking in the matter.
3)  Surrounds to Cross – Councillor Martin was thanked for organising the removal of leaves and debris from the area.
Action:  Clerk to contact van owners, R Kirk and CW&C
13/04  ROAD MATTERS
The Parish Council again welcomed CW&C Highways Office Mr Kieran Collins to their meeting.  Mr Collins began by explaining that the authority had only just received the new DfT guidelines for the assessment of speed limits and an assessment of the A51 through Littleton was now in progress. 

Mr Collins reported that encroaching vegetation had been cut back along the A51 and explained the process individuals and the Parish Council could use for reporting problems to CW&C online.  He also reiterated that the local authority had no jurisdiction over weight limits on the road as it was part of the Primary Route Network.

Mr Collins reported on the recent inspections of the gullies and the work in progress and that still to be carried out on the road drains etc which had flooded.  They had found outlets in a chamber blocked due to water and debris flowing from fields and woodland and problems of root infestation.  The drains and gullies would continue to be monitored.

He confirmed that the missing 40mph repeater signs were to be replaced.  He would also investigate problems with a light in Fir Tree Lane.  He reported that it would not be possible to alter the traffic lights at the roundabout so that they were turned off at times of low traffic throughput as studies elsewhere had shown that part-time signals actually caused more accidents.  Resurfacing of the roundabout was still awaited from new contractors who would also be repairing the slip road.

Discussion then ensued relating to the A51/Hare Lane/Littleton Lane improvement and the possibility of incorporating a Pelican crossing into the scheme.  Mr Collins was currently working on the detail of the scheme and would know more in March when his budget for the new year was set.  He advised the Parish Council that any such scheme would most likely involve joint funding.
13/05  PLANNING APPLICATIONS
1)  12/05644/FUL – 91 Tarvin Road – Single Storey Side Extension Linking to Garage Conversion and New Detached Garage to Front
Members had no objection to this application but observed that the proposed detached garage would be significantly in front of the building line - an issue that had arisen per other applications along that part of Tarvin Road.

RESOLVED:  that the application be supported but the Planning Authority be made aware of the Parish Council’s observations
Action:  Clerk to inform CW&C
13/06 PARISH COUNCIL FINANCES

The Clerk presented his customary report on the finances of the Parish Council which included a summary of the income and liabilities for the new financial year.  Current arrangements for the use of the Parish Field were also discussed.
RESOLVED:  that   i) the report of the Clerk be received
                                     ii) the Precept for 2013/14 be set at £3,500
Action: Clerk to inform CW&C of Precept, consult CALC re tenancy agreement and check status of rent due
13/07  ACCOUNTS FOR PAYMENT

RESOLVED:  that the following accounts be paid:-                                  £

1)  Clerk’s salary – Jan (less tax) 

        



118.40

2)  HMRC – PAYE – Jan     





  29.60

3)  Typing and office services  
                                                        23.50
4)  Chester RFC – Room Hire – Jan   
                              

  30.00 
5)  Litter Warden – 14 hours @ £6.31                                                  88.34
6)  CALC – Councillor Workshop                                                          30.00

13/08  INCOME
RESOLVED:  that the following income be received:-

1)  War Stock Dividend






   15.78

13/09   CLERK – PETTY CASH
RESOLVED:  that the Clerk’s petty cash float be reimbursed in the sum of £6.60
13/10   CORRESPONDENCE RECEIVED

Since their last meeting the Parish Council had received correspondence which included:-
Cheshire West and Chester Council
Kieran Collins – Traffic Issues of Long Standing in Littleton
Members’ Briefings – various

Proposals for the introduction of a local tax support scheme to replace the existing council tax benefits scheme with effect from April 2013 

Parish Precept 2013/14

Mr B Farrell, 82 Tarvin Road – problems with drainage and flooding relating to Footpath 6 beyond Fir Tree Lane due largely to ditches having been neglected..  Mr Farrell had contacted the PROW Officer who informed him some work was scheduled.  It was agreed that the Clerk ascertain what this work consisted of and contact the owner of the field to find out whether he was aware of any underlying drainage issues in that locality that were exacerbating the problem
Mrs H Mansutti, 52 Tarvin Road – Flooding of A51 – work relating to the drains which affected this property was referred to in Mr Collins’ report
Barnhouse Veterinary Surgery – Clerk had been informed that rubbish was accumulating again in the copse beside these premises and would start work on removing it as soon as was practicable
Mrs S Woods, Litter Warden – Fly-tipping was occurring on Pearl Lane.  Clerk to report to CW&C 
PC N Busby/Inspector P Hodgson – Policing Reports
Action: Clerk to contact PROW and Mr Arden; remove rubbish and contact CW&C re fly-tipping.
13/11  CALENDAR OF MEETINGS
RESOLVED:  that the next meeting of the Parish Council be held on 

                       Monday 11 March 2013 

13/12  ANY OTHER BUSINESS

1)  Grit Bins – the Clerk reported that he had inspected the two grit bins in Stamford Court and Broadmead.  One had not been used whilst a small amount of grit had been used from the other.   

2)  Bins – it was reported that some residents were still leaving their bins on the pavement all week rather than taking them into their property out of sight.  It was suggested that any instances of this be referred to CW&C.

3)  Pelican Crossing on A51 – further discussion ensued about the deployment of a Pelican crossing on the A51 and what criteria governed its provision.  It seemed logical to have this as part of any junction improvement scheme.  The Clerk was asked to contact CW&C to ascertain whether this would be feasible and whether there were any general regulations etc that would preclude this.

4)  Fir Tree Lane – Lighting – re the previous discussion with Mr Collins it was acknowledged that the provision and maintenance of lighting on un-adopted roads was a difficult area as Members recalled with Park Lane a few years previously.  The Clerk was asked to ascertain situation from Mr Collins.
Action:  Clerk to contact CW&C

5)  KGVI Playing Fields – Councillor Brodie updated Members on the situation relating to the use of the playing field and the contentious issue of the rent paid for it.
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